
Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
DECEMBER 19, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 
A. ROLL CALL AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:   
 
B. MINUTES: Approval of the Minutes of the December 5, 2005 Meeting.  
 
C. AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION & PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
D. SELECTION OF CONSENT AGENDA:   
 
E. BOARD AND COMMISSION REPORTS: 
 

1. PLAN COMMISSION 
 

a. #05151 – Lakewood Homes, Fisher Farm Property, North Side of 
North Avenue West of Gary Avenue 
Rezoning (Upon Annexation) 
Special Use Permit – Planned Unit Development 
Preliminary PUD Plan 
Preliminary Plat of Subdivision 
RECOMMEND APPROVAL SUBJECT TO CONDITIONS (4-3). 
Request for zoning and subdivision approvals for a 59-acre mixed use 
development consisting of 270 townhomes and 11 acres of commercial 
development. 
The Village Board’s motion must include the condition that 
approval is subject to the Village Attorney’s review of technical 
matters. 
 

F. OLD BUSINESS: 
 

1. Village Response to DuPage County’s Request for Comments Regarding 
ZBA Case No. 5164-05, A request for Approval of a Conditional Use for a 
Religious Institution at 28W100 St. Charles Road. 
The Village has received additional information regarding the proposed 
development of the 5.66-acre property east of Benjamin School.  Staff 
recommends the Village modify its position regarding the petitioner’s 
request. 
 

G. STAFF REPORTS & RECOMMENDATIONS: 
 

1. Carol Stream Community Education Center – Year-End Report. 
College of DuPage-Community Education Center Advisory Committee Year-
end report on programs and services. 
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2. Approval of Grant Agreement with the Illinois Department of Natural 

Resources (IDNR) – Conservation 2000 (C2000) Grant. 
This is an agreement between the Village of Carol Stream and IDNR for a 
C2000 Grant. 
 

3. Request to Purchase Two Plow Trucks. 
The Public Works Department recommends the purchase of two large 
plow/salting trucks from Prairie International Truck, Inc. 
 

4. Aware of Contract – 2006 Summer in the Center Carnival. 
Aware of contract for 2nd year of a 4 year agreement to Alpine Amusement 
Company. 
 

H. ORDINANCES & RESOLUTIONS: 
 

1. Ordinance No.   , Authorizing the Execution of an Annexation 
Agreement (Lakewood at Klein Creek Subdivision). 
See E1a. 
 

2. Ordinance No.   , Annexing Certain Property to the Village of 
Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois (Lakewood at Klein Creek 
Subdivision). 
See E1a. 
 

3. Ordinance No.   , Rezoning Property from OR Office Research 
District to R-4 General Residence District and B-2 General Retail District 
(Lakewood at Klein Creek Subdivision). 
See E1a. 
 

4. Ordinance No.   , Approving a Special Use Permit for a 
Preliminary Planned Unit Development (North Side of North Avenue West 
of Gary Avenue). 
See E1a. 
 

5. Resolution No.   , Approving a Preliminary Plat of Subdivision 
(North Side of North Avenue West of Gary Avenue). 
See E1a. 
 

6. Resolution No.   , Objecting to the Approval of Conditional Uses 
and Variations for a Self-Storage Facility at 24W349 St. Charles Road. 
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A formal Village response with comments to DuPage County regarding the 
proposed development of the 1.83-acre property on the south side of St. 
Charles Road east of Schmale Road. 
 

I. NEW BUSINESS: 
 

1. Request from Duke Construction to Appeal the Decision of the Plan 
Commission Denying Duke’s Proposed Gary Avenue Master Plan for the 
Property at 121-131 E. North Avenue. 
Duke needs approvals of a Final Plat of Resubdivision, rezoning from I 
Industrial District to B-3 Service District, and Gary Avenue Master Plan for 
a proposed subdivision to create two 0.6-acre commercial lots on the east 
side of Gary Avenue north of North Avenue.  The Plan Commission, which 
has the approval authority to Gary Avenue Corridor Review, denied the 
proposed Master Plan. 
 

2. Appointment of Village Treasurer. 
Recommendation for the appointment of Anthony Dean Manzzullo as 
Village Treasurer. 
 

3. Parking – Commerce Drive. 
Request from AFI Industries for consideration of parking restrictions on 
Commerce Drive. 

 
4. Village Manager Employment Agreement. 

The current agreement expires December 31, 2005. 
 

J. PAYMENT OF BILLS: 
 

1. Regular Bills:   
 

2. Addendum Warrant:   
 
K. REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
 

1. Mayor:  January Meeting Dates. 
 

2. Trustees 
 

3. Clerk: 
 



Village of Carol Stream 
BOARD MEETING 

AGENDA 
DECEMBER 19, 2005 

All matters on the Agenda may be discussed, amended and acted upon 
 

4. Treasurer’s Report:  Revenue & Expenditure Statement and Balance 
Sheet, Month End, November 30, 2005. 

 
 
 
L. EXECUTIVE SESSION:  
 
1. Pending Litigation. 
 
M. ADJOURNMENT: 
 

LAST ORDINANCE: 2005-12-61   LAST RESOLUTION:  2163 
 

NEXT ORDINANCE: 2005-12-62   NEXT RESOLUTION:  2164 
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Regular Meeting-Plan Commission/Zoning Board Of Appeals 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
November 28, 2005  
 
ALL MATTERS ON THE AGENDA MAY BE DISCUSSED, AMENDED AND ACTED UPON 
 
 
Chairman John Bentz called the Regular Meeting of the Combined Plan Commission / Zoning 
Board of Appeals to order and directed the roll to be called. 
 
Present: Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen, Sutenbach & 
Bentz 
Absent: Recording Secretary Progar 
Also Present: Village Planner Don Bastian 
 
MINUTES:  
 
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Sutenbach made the second to approve 
the Minutes of the Meeting of October 24, 2005 with the addition of Commissioner Vora’s entry 
at 8:00 p.m.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Vora, Weiss, Michaelsen, Sutenbach &  
    Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Abstain: 2 Commissioners Spink and Hundhausen 
 Absent: 0 
 
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
#05277: W D Partners/Bonnie Martina, 860 W. Army Trail Road 
  Planned Unit Development – Minor Modification 
  Variation - Sign Code 
 
Bonnie Martina, 816 Washington Boulevard, Oak Park, IL was sworn in as a witness in this 
matter.  Ms. Martina said that she is representing BP Amoco and they are looking to add a Wild 
Bean Café to their existing store at 860 Army Trail Road.  Part of the renovation would include 
completely redoing the inside of the store.  In order to include the Wild Bean Café they will need 
additional storage which would require the requested minor modification to the PUD to add an 
80 sq. ft. addition to the side of the building.  The addition will be 8 ft. x 10 ft. constructed of the 
same brick as the building and will conform to all codes.  There is also a request to add a sign 
for the Wild Bean Café oval on the front of the building facing Army Trail Road and on the 
façade facing County Farm Road and on the front of the addition.  They would also like to 
change the graphics on the existing sign to show the logo of the Wild Bean Café.    As a part of 
the remodel they would like to remove a portion of the canopy that is directly in front of the 
building to allow more light.   
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing.    
Mr. Bastian said the Applicant, on behalf of BP Amoco, is requesting approval of a minor 
modification to an approved Final PUD Plan and a Sign Code Variation to allow for proposed 
changes to the existing BP Amoco gas station and convenience store at 860 W. Army Trail 
Road.  As indicated in her cover letter dated October 20, 2005, Ms. Hager indicates that BP 
Amoco is planning to incorporate the Wild Bean Café offering into the existing store.  To 
accommodate the Wild Bean Café, several changes are being proposed to the site.  
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Specifically, BP Amoco is planning to 1) construct an 80 square foot addition to the east side of 
the building, 2) remove a portion of the existing canopy structure, and 3) install new signage on 
the building.  The proposed changes will require approval of a minor modification to the Final 
PUD Plan for the site and a Sign Code Variation.  For reference purposes, Section 16-16-
5(B)(2)(a) of the Zoning Code provides direction regarding how to process requests for 
modifications to approved PUD Plans, as presented below:  
 
“Any minor extensions, alterations, or modifications of existing buildings or structures may be 
authorized by the Plan Commission, if they are consistent with the purpose and intent of the 
final plan.” 
 
Due to the nature of the applicant’s request, Village Board action is not required, and the Plan 
Commission has the authority to render the final decision regarding this matter. 
 
In this particular case, the two proposed changes to the site are the construction of an eight by 
ten foot addition to the east side of the building and a reduction in the size of the existing 
canopy that covers the fuel pump area and the space between the pumps and the convenience 
store building.  The proposed change to the canopy can be seen by comparing the existing site 
plan, Sheet EX 1.0 (Exhibit A) to the proposed site plan, Sheet EX 2.0 (Exhibit B).  Both plans 
show the proposed eight by ten foot addition on the east side of the building.  The purpose for 
the 80 square foot building addition is to provide a dry storage area in support of the expanded 
store operations, specifically including the proposed Wild Bean Café. 
 
In review of the canopy modification, staff notes that the proposal is to remove about 2,700 
square feet of existing canopy area.  BP wishes to make this change in order to open up the 
view of the front of the store and allow more light to enter the area.  Staff has no objections to 
the proposed canopy modifications. 
 
In review of the request for an eight by ten foot addition to the east side of the building, the 
exterior elevation plan, Sheet A.2.1 (Exhibit C) indicates that the same brick material used in the 
construction of the original building will be used in the construction of the addition.  The addition 
will comply with all applicable setbacks and other Zoning Code standards, and the addition will 
comply with all applicable Building Code standards.   
 
With respect to the request for minor modifications to the approved Final PUD Plan, staff finds 
the changes to be in keeping with the intent of the original approved plan. As such, we 
recommend approval of the minor modifications to allow for the reduction in the size of the 
existing canopy and for the construction of an eight by ten foot addition on the east side of the 
existing building. 
 
 
Sign Code Variation: 
 
With the introduction of the Wild Bean Café into the convenience store, BP wishes to modify the 
existing building signage to include their typical oval Wild Bean Café signs.  As shown on 
Exhibit D-1, BP plans to add a Wild Bean Café sign to the front side of the building facing Army 
Trail Road.  As this sign will represent the only wall signage on this façade of the building, it will 
comply with the 10% façade area size allowance.  BP also plans to add the Wild Bean Café sign 
to the west side of the building facing County Farm Road, as seen on Exhibit D-3.  Again, this 
sign is permitted, as it will comply with the maximum area requirement.  The proposed sign that 
requires approval of a variation is the Wild Bean Café sign that would be located on the north 
wall of the new building addition.   
 
In accordance with the language provided in the Sign Code, staff has made the interpretation 
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that since the new building addition on the east side of the building will be set back a significant 
distance from the front wall of the existing building, a new façade will be created.  The Sign 
Code allows a façade to have signage in an amount equal to a percentage of the total area of 
the façade.  In the business districts, signage area is allowed to measure up to 10% of the area 
of a façade.  As seen on Exhibit D-2, BP Amoco is proposing to install an oval Wild Bean Café 
sign on the north wall of the new addition.  With the area of the north wall being 91 square feet, 
and the area of the proposed Wild Bean Café sign being 11.6 square feet, the proposed sign 
will equal 12.7% of the area of the façade upon which it will be installed, which exceeds the 10% 
façade coverage allowance.  In support of the request, the applicant states that the sign is 
needed to alert motorists that the Wild Bean Café is part of the convenience store operation, 
and that a smaller sign might not be visible to motorists.   
Summary: 
The minor modification to the approved Final PUD Plan and the Sign Code Variation request 
are both related to improvements that BP Amoco is proposing to make to the property.  Since 
the minor PUD Plan modifications are in keeping with the intent of the original plan, and the 
Sign Code Variation is of a small degree, staff can support both requests.   
 
Staff recommends approval of the minor modifications to the Final PUD Plan and the Sign Code 
Variation, subject to the following conditions: 
 
That the required permits for the building addition and signage be obtained;  
 
That the brick used in the building addition match the brick used in the existing building; 
 
That the site plan modifications and signs be constructed and installed in conformance with the 
attached exhibits; and  
 
That the construction of the improvements and operation of the business shall comply with all 
state, county and village codes and requirements. 
 
Commissioner Weiss asked if both the signs on D-2 and D-3 will face County Farm Road and it 
was determined that one sign will face County Farm Road and the other will face Army Road.  
The sign on the new façade will face Army Trail Road. 
Commissioner Michaelsen asked if there will be a seating area in this facility as there are none 
on the plans and it was stated that there will not be a seating area. 
Chairman Bentz agreed that this is a minor variance and it obviously important to have the 
exposure on Army Trail Road. 
Commissioner Weiss asked if there will be any additional outdoor storage and was told no. 
Commissioner Spink moved to approve the minor modifications to the PUD plan in accordance 
with the conditions in the staff report.  Commissioner Weiss made the second.  The results of 
the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  7 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second to approve 
the variation to the sign code subject to the conditions noted in the staff report.  The results of 
the roll call vote were: 
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 Ayes:  7 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 
 
#05291: Kieffer & Co., Inc., 105 Stark Drive 
  Variations - Sign Code  
 
Erica Ivy, 585 Bond Street, Lincolnshire, IL was sworn in as a witness in this matter.  Ms. Ivy 
said that the request is for a 31.7 sq. ft. menu board and an 8.46 sq. ft. pre sell board at Taco 
Maker and Jakes over the Top, 105 Stark Drive.   The code allows 25 sq. ft. menu board, but 
since there are two businesses here and there is not enough room on the allowed sign to get all 
of the product lists on there.   
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing.  
Mr. Bastian said that the applicant is requesting variations in accordance with Sections 6-11-
17(H) and 6-11-17(H)(1) of the Carol Stream Sign Code, to allow two ground menu board signs 
as opposed to one as permitted, for the signs to exceed six feet in height, and for the larger of 
the two signs to exceed the 25 square foot maximum area for a menu board.   
 
In March of 2004, the Plan Commission and Village Board approved the various development 
requests for the 1,850 square foot Taco Maker Restaurant to be constructed at 105 Stark Drive, 
on an outlot to the Aldi grocery store property.  The restaurant is currently under construction.  
At this time, Taco Maker representatives are attempting to finalize their signage for the 
business.  In working with Community Development Department staff regarding their proposed 
signage, Taco Maker is hoping to install menu board signs, associated with the drive-up window 
operation, that exceed several standards of the Sign Code.  Specifically, Taco Maker is 
requesting to have two menu board signs as opposed to one as permitted, they are requesting 
that the larger menu board sign exceed the maximum 25 square foot sign area, and they are 
requesting that both signs exceed the six foot maximum sign height.  As such, the applicant is 
requesting variations in accordance with Sections 6-11-17(H) and 6-11-17(H)(1) of the Sign 
Code to allow the proposed menu board signage.  
As seen on the Sign Plan (Exhibit A) and Sign Detail Plan (Exhibit B), Taco Maker is proposing 
to install a menu board and pre-sell board in conjunction with the drive-up window service 
operation of the restaurant.  Exhibit A shows the location of the proposed pre-sell board and 
menu board, which are shown to be between the drive-up lane and the restaurant building.  The 
pre-sell board would advertise specials or specific items that Taco Maker wishes to make its 
customers aware of, while the menu board would contain all of the restaurant menu offerings.  
The ordering point for drive-up customers would be immediately in front of the menu board.   
 
The applicant is requesting three specific variations for the drive-up window signage as 
proposed.  The first variation being requested is to have two menu board signs as opposed to 
one such sign as is permitted by the Sign Code.  The second variation is to allow the larger 
menu board sign to be approximately 32 square feet in area as opposed to 25 square feet, as 
permitted by the Sign Code.  The third variation is to allow both signs to be taller than the six 
foot maximum stipulated in the Sign Code, as the pre-sell board is proposed to be 6.5 feet in 
height, and the menu board is proposed to be 6.25 feet in height.   
 
In evaluating the requested variations, it is important to note that Carol Stream has approved 
similar variations for other fast food restaurants in the past.  Most recently, in 2002, the Plan 
Commission approved variations to allow the menu board at Culver’s Restaurant to measure 
48.9 square feet in size, as opposed to 25 square feet as permitted, and for the menu board to 
measure 7.5 feet in height as opposed to 6 feet as permitted.  Also, in 2000, the Plan 
Commission approved variations for the Kentucky Fried Chicken on County Farm Road very 
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similar to the requests being made by Taco Maker.  Specifically, KFC requested approval to 
have both a menu board and a “preview” board, they requested height variations to allow the 
menu and preview boards to measure 7.5 and 6.6 feet in height, respectively, and they 
requested approval to allow the menu board to be 47.75 square feet in area. 
 
In comparing the requests by Taco Maker to Culver’s and KFC, the Taco Maker requests are of 
a lesser degree in all cases.  Further, in approving the previous similar requests, it would seem 
that the Plan Commission believes that variations from the Sign Code requirements to allow 
larger menu boards are warranted, because they allow for quicker and more efficient drive-up 
window service operation.  The only potential concern that staff has regarding the menu and 
preview board signs is the visibility of the signs from Gary Avenue.  However, the Gary Avenue 
Corridor regulations do not prohibit or otherwise regulate the location of signage, and we note 
that the degree of the variations being requested is relatively small.  As such, when the 
proposed landscape materials are taken into consideration, staff believes that the preview and 
menu board signs will have a limited aesthetic impact on the view of the site as seen from Gary 
Avenue. 
The requested variations involve the menu board and pre-sell board signs, located adjacent to 
the drive-up lane, which are designed to enhance the efficiency of the drive-up operation.  Due 
to the expanding number of menu choices available at fast food restaurants today, larger menu 
boards are becoming increasingly necessary.  The Village has granted similar requests in the 
past, and as such, the petitioner’s request seems reasonable.   
 
Staff recommends approval of the three Sign Code Variation requests, subject to the following 
conditions: 
 
That the required landscape materials be installed in the areas around the menu and pre-sell 
board signs;  
That the signs be installed in conformance with the height and area shown on Exhibit B; 
That the entrance and drive-thru entrance signs shall not exceed 30 inches in height; 
That the applicant shall obtain the required permits for all signs; and 
That the proposed signs shall comply with all state, county and village codes and requirements. 
Chairman Bentz commented that there is precedent for these types of variances so there is no 
problem with granting these variances.   
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Hundhausen made the second to approve 
the sign code variations with the recommendations of staff.    The results of the roll call vote 
were: 
 
 Ayes:  7 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 
 
  
#05305: Victory Movers, Inc., 140 Fullerton Avenue 
  Special Use Permit – Outdoor Activities and Operations 
 
James Lea, General Manager of Victory Movers, Inc. 2449 Meadows Edge Lane, 
Carpentersville, IL was sworn in as a witness in this matter.  He explained that the company is 
now based in Villa Park and is looking for a bigger location in Carol Stream.  There are eight 
delivery trucks and the location they would like to move to only have three delivery docks so 
they are requesting outdoor storage for five spaces to park the trucks in the lot. 
Mr. Bastian said that Victory Movers, Inc., currently operating in Villa Park, is planning to occupy 
33,481 square feet of space in the approximate 85,000 square foot building at 140 Fullerton 
Avenue for use in their local household goods moving and delivery company.  The main focus of 
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the business involves the distribution of cabinets throughout the Chicagoland area.  As part of 
the business, Victory Movers requires the ability to park up to 10 straight box trucks outdoors on 
the property.  Since the regular outdoor parking of vehicles at a location other than a truck dock 
is considered an outdoor activity or operation, the applicant is requesting a Special Use Permit 
in accordance with Section 16-10-2(B)(14) of the Carol Stream Zoning Code to allow for the 
outdoor truck parking.   
 
The building at 140 Fullerton Avenue contains three tenant spaces.  As you may recall, in 
August of this year, the Village Board adopted Ordinance 2005-08-46, which approved a 
Special Use that allowed one of the building tenants, McCollister’s Transportation Systems, Inc., 
to park up to three vans, four tractors, and eight trailers outdoors on the property.  In approving 
the request, the Plan Commission and Village Board felt that the property was well suited to the 
outdoor van, tractor and trailer parking based upon the facts that there was adequate room on 
the property and that the truck parking area was screened with an existing eight-foot tall wooden 
fence.   
 
Screening and Parking:   
In review of Special Use Permit requests for outdoor activities and operations in the form of 
outdoor truck parking, the factors that typically require the most detailed evaluation by staff are 
the screening of the proposed truck parking and the adequacy of available parking for both 
employee vehicles and the trucks.  With respect to the screening concern, Section 16-10-1(C) of 
the Industrial District Zoning Code states, “Unless specifically permitted, all business, 
processing, storage and all other activities and operations shall be conducted within completely 
enclosed buildings.  If permitted as a special use such operation or activity shall be screened by 
a fence.”  In this case, the property at 140 E. Fullerton is well suited for outdoor truck parking, as 
a solid eight-foot tall wooden fence exists along the north, south and east property lines.  There 
are also five maturing evergreen trees just to the north of the fenced area which help block the 
view of parked trailers for the limited viewing angle from Gary Avenue in which it is just barely 
possible to see back to the trailer parking area.  Due to the trees, the fence, and the fact that the 
proposed truck parking area is located at the southeast corner of the building, the trucks will not 
be visible from Gary Avenue.  As such, staff believes that the screening of the trucks will be 
acceptable. 
  
The other primary factor that staff evaluates for outdoor truck parking requests is the adequacy 
of available parking on the property, both for the trucks and for employee vehicles.  The table 
below provides a breakdown of the use of space in the building and the corresponding required 
number of parking spaces.  
 
Use of Space Area of Use Code Requirement Spaces Required
Tenant Space A    
Office 1,020 s.f. 1 space for each 250 s.f. 4.1 
Warehouse 25,833 s.f. 4/1st 1,200 s.f., then 1/1,500 s.f. 20.4 
    
Victory Movers    
Office 2,246 s.f. 1 space for each 250 s.f. 8.9 
Warehouse 31,235 s.f. 1 space for each 1,500 s.f. 20.8 
    
McCollister’s    
Office 855 s.f. 1 space for each 250 s.f. 3.4 
Warehouse 20,396 s.f. 1 space for each 1,500 s.f. 13.6 
    
                           Total Parking Required: 71 
                           Total Parking Provided: 76 
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As seen in the table, the Zoning Code requires 71 parking spaces to serve the tenants based 
upon the use of space in the building.  The site plan indicates that 76 parking spaces are 
available to serve employees and visitors of the facility, which exceeds the number of spaces 
required by the Code.  We note that the 76 available spaces are separate from the spaces that 
are currently used for McCollister’s outdoor parking and Victory Movers proposed outdoor 
parking.  The site plan indicates the locations at which McCollister’s has approved outdoor 
parking (as indicated by an “M”), as well as where Victory Movers is requesting approval to park 
their trucks outdoors (indicated with a “V”).  As seen on the site plan, there are more than 
enough spaces on the property to meet the Zoning Code parking requirement, and there is also 
adequate room for the outdoor vehicle parking for McCollister’s, as approved, and Victory 
Movers, as requested. 
  
Special Use: 
In review of this request, staff has considered both operational and aesthetic factors.  From an 
operational standpoint, the site is well designed to accommodate truck traffic within the fenced 
area, and on-street truck maneuvering on Fullerton Avenue is not necessary.  Adequate space 
is also available on the property for the outdoor parking of the vans and trucks without 
sacrificing employee or visitor parking spaces.  Further, staff is not aware of any problems 
resulting from the outdoor truck parking that has previously been approved for this property.  
From an aesthetic standpoint, the location of the truck parking area on the site, in addition to the 
eight-foot tall fence and the existing mature landscaping, all combine to provide adequate 
screening of the proposed outdoor parking.  The only aesthetic concern that staff has involves 
the condition of the fence, and staff will be recommending that the damaged sections of the 
fence be repaired as a condition of approval. 
Based upon the information discussed, staff believes that the Special Use to allow for the 
outdoor parking of 10 trucks is reasonable, provided that the fence and landscaping are 
maintained in good condition to ensure proper screening of the outdoor activity.   
 
Staff recommends approval of the Special Use request for the outdoor parking of three vans, 
four tractors and eight trailers, subject to the following conditions: 
  
That the outdoor parking be limited to 10 trucks, and that any request to increase the number of 
trucks to be parked on the site in the future would require an amendment to the Special Use; 
That the damaged sections of fence shall be repaired and maintained in good condition; and 
That the operation of the facility and maintenance of the site must comply with all state, county, 
and village codes and requirements.  
 
Commissioner Weiss asked if there will be ten trucks there at all times, or is this a maximum 
number and there will be less during the course of the day depending upon deliveries.    Mr. Lea 
said that there would be less during the daytime, but generally they will be there overnight and 
on weekends.   
Commissioner Hundhausen asked if the petitioner agreed with the conditions set out by staff 
and was told yes.   
Commissioner Michaelsen asked how long the straight trucks are and was told that they were 
between 26’ to 32’ in length and in response to the question noted that they do have the 
company name on them. 
Chairman Bentz said that this type of request has been approved for the neighbors so there is 
precedent for outdoor parking in this area.   
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Hundhausen made the second to recommend 
approval of a special use permit  for outdoor activities and operations in accordance with staff 
recommendations.   The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  7 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
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    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 
The petitioner was reminded that this matter will be heard by the Village Board at their meeting 
on December 5, 2005 and was advised to attend that meeting. 
 
Commissioner Michaelsen moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to close the 
public hearing.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  7 Commissioners Vora, Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 
PRESENTATION: 
 
#05172: Duke Construction, 121-131 E. North Avenue 
  Subdivision - Final 
  Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan 
 
Joanna Vargas, Development Services Manager, Duke Realty, Joe Voet, Sr. Vice President of 
Duke Realty, Richard Chen, owner of Lighting Direct, Dave Cross, construction director of Duke 
Realty and Jamie Bonnevier, construction manager. 
Ms. Vargas reviewed the issues, saying that this development is at the corner of North Avenue  
and Gary Avenue and is currently under construction with Lighting Direct’s warehouse facility 
which will include a show room.  The site is approximately 10.5 acres and they are requesting to 
re-subdivide this into three lots.  Proposed Lot 1 will have the warehouse facility, proposed Lot 
2, is south of the existing Car Quest facility and is currently under contract with Mid – West 
Development  for the development of a NAPA retail store and proposed Lot 3 is just north of the 
existing Car Quest facility and would be owned by Lighting Direct.  They are requesting the 
Resubdivision and also approval of the North Avenue/Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan.  If this 
subdivision is approved they will be able to develop both of the sites for commercial use and  in 
regard to the first condition of the staff report which is “ That ingress-egress easements must be 
provided to the benefit of all properties, including Car Quest and Fannie May.”  Ms. Vargas said 
that they will provide cross access easements through proposed Lot 3 and proposed Lot 2 and 
are shown in the subdivision plat and will benefit all property owners including Car Quest and 
Fannie May, if in the future they decide to connect to the cross access easements.  The second 
condition of the staff report is “that access to the northerly lot must be constructed in such a way 
so as to accommodate traffic destined to all four commercial properties.”   Ms. Vargas said that 
the access to the north lot, which is proposed Lot 3, will be via the full access to the Lighting 
Direct property and it will have a shared access so the developer of that lot, which will be 
Lighting Direct will have access through that access.  These accesses will also be designed for 
the possibility of all three lots and possibly Fannie May, eventually connecting to the common 
cross access easement which would allow everyone to have access there or to the right in / 
right out through the proposed Lot 2.  In regard to condition # 3, “Development of the new lots 
must be designed in such a way so as to allow for the future interconnection with the Car Quest 
and Fannie May lots, which would include providing a drive aisle stubbed to the common lot 
lines, as well as granting a construction easement in the event Car Quest or Fannie May wishes 
to connect to said drive aisle.  The Master Plan must be revised to show the drive aisles 
stubbed to the property lines.”  Ms. Vargas said that they will do that and revise the Master Plan.  
In regard to condition #4, “Whenever either lot is developed, the developer must coordinate with 
the Car Quest and Fannie May owners, as appropriate, to notify them of the availability to 
interconnect the properties if they so wish.”    Definitely the owners of the lots and Lighting 
Direct, will coordinate  with Fannie May and Car Quest accordingly, if the wish to connect to the 
cross access easement.   
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Mr. Bastian said that this report serves as an addendum to the report that was presented to the 
Plan Commission at the October 10, 2005, meeting.  Recall that at that meeting, Duke 
Construction was requesting approval of Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan, Final Plat of 
Subdivision, and Rezoning from I Industrial District to B-3 Service District for properties 
generally located at the northeast corner of Gary Avenue and North Avenue.  At that meeting, 
by a 6-0 vote, the Plan Commission recommended approval of rezoning the two proposed 0.6-
acre outlots from I Industrial District to B-3 Service District.  Also at that meeting, the Plan 
Commission voted 6-0 to continue the requests for Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan and Final 
Plat of Subdivision.  These requests were continued to give the applicant additional time to 
investigate whether a land swap of proposed Outlots 2 and 3, between Lighting Direct and Duke 
Construction, could be accomplished, in an attempt to improve the vehicular access 
opportunities for Lot 2, which is immediately south of the existing CarQuest auto parts store.  At 
this time, the applicant is requesting approval of the Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan and the 
Final Plat of Subdivision.  No further action regarding the rezoning request is necessary by the 
Plan Commission, as the Commission recommended approval of the rezoning at the October 
10, 2005, meeting. 
In her letter dated November 11, 2005, and as corroborated in the attached letters from Alan 
Marks (Midwest Development) and Richard Chen (Lighting Direct), Johana Vargas of Duke 
Construction explains that the ownership transfer of proposed Outlots 2 and 3 is not possible.  
Alan Marks of Midwest Development, the firm that will be constructing the Napa auto parts 
store, has stated that Napa does not wish to locate on proposed Outlot 3, as they are not open 
to an access configuration that only allows for access through an adjoining property.  Napa has 
stated that if they cannot build on proposed Outlot 2, then they will pursue construction of a 
store on an identified site outside of Carol Stream.  Also, as seen in the letter from Richard 
Chen of Lighting Direct, Lighting Direct wishes to maintain ownership of proposed Outlot 3.  
Based upon these factors, the land ownership exchange is not a viable option for rectifying the 
access concerns of Village staff. 
Unfortunately, given the positions of Midwest Development and Lighting Direct, the Village is not 
in a position in which it can compel the resolution of this matter so as to bring about a full 
access configuration for all of the outlots along Gary Avenue.  As a result, staff recommends 
that the best possible access and traffic circulation patterns be provided, taking the known 
constraints into consideration. 
 
Gary Avenue Master Plan: 
The Gary Avenue Master Plan shows retail development of proposed Outlots 2 and 3, with 
parking stalls, building footprints, and access locations shown.  The level of detail shown is 
acceptable for a Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan.  However, staff notes that the Master Plan 
only shows a connection between the northerly lot and the CarQuest site.  The Plan should be 
revised to show cross connections through the parking lots of all four outlots along Gary 
Avenue.  In making this recommendation, it is important to keep in mind that the Master Plan is 
just that - a plan that is intended to reflect the optimal development expectations of the Village.  
In this way, the Village can utilize the plan in the future when working with developers, to 
demonstrate that the Village has expectations with respect to the access issue, for the 
development of property along Gary Avenue.  
 
 
Final Plat of Subdivision: 
The Final Plat of Subdivision shows cross access easements across Lots 2 and 3, which will 
leave open the possibility of cross access across the CarQuest and Fannie May properties in 
the future.  The Community Development and Engineering Services Department staffs have 
reviewed the Final Plat of Subdivision, and we note that cross access easement language 
needs to be added to the Plat.  The Engineering Services Department also notes that additional 
storm water easements may be necessary, and that the access configurations and locations will 
ultimately require the approval of the DuPage County Department of Transportation. 
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RECOMMENDATION 
 
Because access opportunities will be less than optimal among the four small commercial 
properties along Gary Avenue, and because Duke did not heed staff’s repeated 
recommendations that vehicular access should have been carefully planned at the time of 
review of the Lighting Direct project, we do not find the proposed access design to be “mutually 
agreeable”, and staff cannot support the applicant’s requests for Gary Avenue Corridor Master 
Plan and Final Plat of Subdivision.  These factors notwithstanding, it must be understood that 
the Village would prefer to see commercial development take place on the proposed outlots.  As 
such, if the Plan Commission and Village Board are ultimately inclined to approve Duke’s 
requests, staff suggests that the following conditions be included: 
 
That ingress-egress easements must be provided to the benefit of all properties, including 
CarQuest and Fannie May;  
That access to the northerly lot must be constructed in such a way so as to accommodate traffic 
destined to all four commercial properties; 
Development of the new lots must be designed in such a way so as to allow for the future 
interconnection with the CarQuest and Fannie May lots, which would include providing a drive 
aisle stubbed to the common lot lines, as well as granting a construction easement in the event 
CarQuest or Fannie May wishes to connect to said drive aisle.  The Master Plan must be 
revised to show the drive aisles stubbed to the property lines; and 
Whenever either lot is developed, the developer must coordinate with the CarQuest and Fannie 
May owners, as appropriate, to notify them of the availability to interconnect the properties if 
they so wish. 
Commissioner Weiss asked if there will be a cross access easement through Lot 3, through Car 
Quest and through to Lot 2?  Ms. Vargas said that  they are providing cross access through 
proposed Lot 3 and proposed Lot 2.  They do no have control  over Car Quest at this point, but 
they are agreeing to add wording that will benefit  Car Quest and Fannie May, that eventually, if 
they want to tap into the other cross access, the language will exist on the subdivision plat will 
permit vehicular access to cross all of the lots.  At this point they are not providing the 
easements through the existing Car Quest facility.  In response to the question, right now, all of 
Lot 2 will a right in/ right out access and  Lot 3 will have the full access at Gary through the main 
entrance.  It was determined that these proposed cross access easements are written in as 
easements and may not be developed for some time.   
Commissioner Sutenbach asked the reason why Lot 2 and Lot 3 cannot be swapped for the 
development and it was stated that NAPA and MidWest Development have a contract that 
would be void able if the change was made.    NAPA also wants direct access and not through 
The Lighting Direct property.    Commissioner Sutenbach said that this is disappointing and it 
would solve a lot of problems if it was not to be a competing use.   
Commissioner Michaelsen asked if this is approved and NAPA does build, is there any recourse 
by Car Quest and Mr. Bastian said that there is nothing the Village can do to stop competitive 
development.  CarQuest has stated that they will definitely not allow cross access to a 
competitive use.  Commissioner Michaelsen asked if the new development will be at the same 
elevation grade or will there be slope problems.  Ms. Vargas responded that the final detail 
engineering plans have not been done, but the grades are similar in nature and will allow the 
alignment of the drive aisles to make this work.  She said that there will be some slope issues to 
make it work, but the won’t be tremendous.  Commissioner Michaelsen asked if there will be 
any stormwater issues with have this much pavement put down and it was stated that the 
stormwater detention for the subdivided lots are provided on the DuPage County Stormwater 
Management property just north of the site and proposed Lot 2 will be graded to allow flow to 
that area as well.  
Mr. Bastian stated that anything that gets built on Lots 2 or 3 will come before the Plan 
Commission for Gary Avenue Corridor  review which will allow close review of stormwater 
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management and parking lot alignment, drive aisle and cross access alignment as well. 
Chairman Bentz said that he did not remember a Master Plan review for the Gary Avenue 
Corridor in the past and asked why does it appear now.  Mr. Bastian replied that there is 
language in the Gary Avenue Corridor Regulations that specifically says that if the owner of a 
property wishes to subdivide that property and create new lots that are less than five acres in 
size, they need to present for approval a Master Plan that shows how those lots will ultimately 
be developed.  It is not a highly detailed plan, and does not include landscaping plans or 
building elevations, but its purpose is to look at things like access.  Mr. Bastian said that this 
goes back to the fact that staff recommended that this Master Planning issue be evaluated at 
the time that the Lighting Direct  project was before the Commission  originally for the Gary 
Avenue Corridor review.  Although staff knew at that time that Duke was planning to subdivide 
this property, they chose not to subdivide it because they indicated that they were concerned 
that the subdivision process could slow down the approval process of the Lighting Direct 
building.  Staff strongly encouraged them to go through the subdivision and Master Plan 
process at that time because they felt that would have been the best opportunity to plan for 
access among all of these lots in the best possible way.  It may have turned out just like what is 
before us right now, but staff believes that there was the opportunity to do something different or 
better and that is the main reason why in the staff report they do not recommend approval or go 
all the way to recommend denial, but they cannot support this plan from a staff level, simply 
because there is the possibility that it could have been done better.  However, the opportunity 
for commercial development should not prevented.    
Chairman Bentz commented that it would appear that now we are stuck with what we got, and 
there is no apparent way to make it work any better at this point.   He noted that any 
development would have to come before the Commission so there will be some control from 
that standpoint.   The subdivision cannot change substantially because there is not other way of 
doing it.   
Commissioner Weiss asked if the access to property be considered when and if the NAPA 
development comes to the Commission and Mr. Bastian said that the County controls access to 
Gary Avenue and they will not allow anything but the right in/ right out access that is shown on 
the subdivision plat if approved.  In response to the question as to how Lighting Direct is going 
to develop Lot 3, Ms. Vargas said that they plan to develop that lot with a retail store, something 
such as a Starbucks, or Dunkin Donuts.  It will probably be just a  single user.   
There was discussion regarding the cross access through all of the lots and the possibilities of 
development by something other than a competitive business to Car Quest, and the assurance 
that all of the easements plans for the stubs to each of the properties will be on the plat of 
subdivision. 
Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Sutenbach  made the second to deny approval 
of the Gary Avenue Corridor Master Plan review.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Weiss, Hundhausen, Sutenbach, Spink & 
    Vora 
    Nays:  2 Commissioners Michaelsen and Bentz 
 
Commissioner Weiss moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second to recommend 
approval of the final plat of subdivision for 121-131 E. North Avenue in accordance with staff 
recommendation.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  5 Commissioners Weiss, Hundhausen, Michaelsen, Vora &  
    Bentz 
 Nays:  2 Commissioners Sutenbach & Spink 
 
The petitioner was reminded that this matter will be heard by the Village Board at their meeting 
on December 5, 2005 and was advised to attend that meeting.   
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NEW BUSINESS: 
Mr. Bastian said that at the October 10, 2005 meeting the Plan Commission recommended 
approval of Lakewood’s request for rezoning, special use for PUD, preliminary PUD plan and 
the preliminary plat by a vote of 4 to 3.  The staff report that was presented identified several 
issues that required additional work by the developer.  The architectural design of the town 
homes was identified as an issue that required significant work at that time.  Since 10/18 staff 
has been in the process of negotiating an annexation agreement with Lakewood representatives 
and in an attempt to address the issue of residential architecture Lakewood has submitted 
revised architectural drawings for the residential product.  The theme that Lakewood has 
selected is that of an English Cottage look and they are contemplating changing the name of the 
development from Lakewood at Klein Creek to Royal Glen at Klein Creek to correspond with the 
new architectural theme.  On a topic also related to architecture and building appearance and 
response to comments by the Plan Commission, all buildings have been modified to contain 5 
units, there will no longer be any 4 or 6 unit buildings.  In addition the number of units that has 
been reduced again from 276 to 270 as now are planned.   At the request of  Lakewood’s 
representatives a set of revised architectural elevations is attached for review and comment. 
This is to allow the Commission to provide feedback only since the final architectural design will 
be subject to review and approval by the Plan Commission during the North Avenue Corridor 
and final PUD plan review process, however Lakewood is hoping to establish an acceptable 
architectural theme within the annexation agreement and have asked for comments.  
Commissioner Hundhausen said that she likes the new look and that decreasing the number of 
units again is a plus. 
Commissioner Weiss commented that they look very nice.  
Commissioner Spink said that absolutely, positively great.  This is what she was looking for.  
She said that she has questions about the type of glass that is presented on the rendering and if 
there is a fireplace on one of the end units will there be fireplaces available for the other units.  
Commissioner Spink noted that she did get a certified letter in regard to the public hearing.  She 
said that she would like to see the floor plans for the units now that there are a set amount for 
each building and how the buildings will be placed on the property and if the offering prices have 
been changed. 
Commissioner Sutenbach asked about the matching doors on the end units and commented 
that there does not seem to be very much variation of color. 
Commissioner Michaelsen said that the appearance of the front of the units is great and he is 
still concerned about the type of materials that will be used on the siding.  He is opposed to vinyl 
siding and would like to fee face brick to look high end and the same appearance for the back of 
each unit.  He would like to see architectural shingles. 
Commissioner Vora said that this new plan is ok. 
Commissioner Spink commented that they still do not show where the air conditioners are 
going. 
Commissioner Michaelsen said that the windows in the drawings appear to be casement 
windows or at least a window with divided lights and if they are shown that way will the 
developer have to put them in the buildings.  Mr. Bastian said that the type of window would 
have to be clarified to be sure. 
  
For the meeting of December 12, 2005, staff is inviting the Commissioners to the annual 
Holliday gathering following the business meeting.  The agenda does not look it will be a very 
long meeting. 
Mr. Bastian reminded everyone that the meeting for December 26th has already been cancelled.  
The next meeting will be January 9, 2006. 
At 9:10 p.m. Commissioner Michaelsen moved to adjourn and Commissioner Spink made the 
second.  The motion passed by unanimous voice vote.   
 
 
      FOR THE COMBINED BOARD 
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REGULAR MEETING OF THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
Gregory J. Bielawski Municipal Center, Carol Stream, DuPage County, Illinois 
 
December 5, 205 
 
Mayor Ross Ferraro called the Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees to order at 8:00 p.m. 
and directed Village Clerk Janice Koester to call the roll. 
 
 Present: Mayor Ferraro, Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino and Stubbs 
 Absent: Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 Also Present: Village Manager Breinig, Assistant Village Manager Mellor, Attorney  
   Greg Matthews, Village Clerk Koester and Deputy Clerk Progar 
 
Mayor Ferraro led those in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
 
MINUTES: 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Saverino made the second to approve the Minutes of the 
Meeting of November 21, 2005 as presented.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
AUDIENCE PARTICIPATION AND PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
Resolution 2163: Honoring Anthony J. Gualano upon his retirement from Police Department: 
Trustee Saverino read Resolution 2163, A RESOLUTION HONORING ANTHONY J. 
GUALANO UPON HIS RETIREMENT FROM THE VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM POLICE 
DEPARTMENT.  He then moved its adoption and Trustee Gieser made the second.   The 
results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
Officer Gualano was given a standing ovation and the Mayor, the Village Manager and the 
Police Chief each thanked him for his service, said that he would be missed and thanked him for 
his service.  
 
Public Hearing:  LAKEWOOD AT KLEIN CREEK SUBDIVISION: 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Saverino made the second to open the public hearing.  
The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
Jim Truesdell of Lakewood Homes appeared before the Board.  He explained that the plan has 
changed in that they have reduced the number of units by eliminating all of the 5 and 6 unit 
buildings and having only 4 unit buildings.  There are changes in the architecture to an English 
Countryside theme as well as vary the materials and landscaping.    Mr. Truesdell said that 
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there now is an entity that is interested in developing the adjacent commercial property when 
they close on this property.  There will be total cross access easements that will help the 
commercial property develop and a traffic signal will be installed when allowed.  In conclusion 
Mr. Truesdell stated that they had sent registered letters to all adjacent property owners to 
notice this public hearing.  
Trustee McCarthy said that the buildings look great and it will provide character to the area. 
Trustee Saverino said that he agreed and thanked the developer for cooperating with staff and 
the residents to make this property an asset to the Village. 
Trustee Stubbs commented that he is glad that the time was spent listening to the Plan 
Commission, the residents, staff and the Board and then put together this development. 
Trustee Gieser said that he is happy to see that there is going to be a viable commercial portion 
of this project.  He said that he likes the looks of the development elevations. 
Mayor Ferraro said that the developer has done a great job.  He asked if there are any specific 
users for the commercial property and it was said that the zoning has to be granted before any 
definite offers can be made or entertained.   It was said that the commercial development will 
also try to reflect the same kind of look as the homes.  
At the call for public hearing, Dee Spink said that she applauds Lakewood Homes for working 
with the Boards and staff to develop what the vision of all.  She commented that she is still not 
in favor of the Surrey Drive connection, but there is now a real possibility of a Kuhn Road 
connection as well.  Ms. Spink commented that she would like to see all parking areas curbed 
and that the elevations of the rear of the homes will have good architectural features as well and 
finally that the units themselves will offer upscale amenities. 
Irene Montana thanked Lakewood for developing something that the adjacent residents hoped 
for. 
Mr. Breinig said that Lakewood is going to be closing on the property and they are looking for 
direction to be given to the Village Attorney to prepare the ordinances so that there will be some 
level of comfort in moving forward with a serious financial undertaking.   It was the consensus of 
the Board to direct staff and the attorneys to prepare the necessary ordinances for this matter.  
Trustee Stubbs moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to close the public hearing.  The 
results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
3RD AMENDMENT TO THE ANNEXATION AGREEMENT- PASQUINELLI’S CENTRAL PARK 
SUBDIVISION: 
Trustee Saverino moved and Trustee Stubbs made the second to open the public hearing.  The 
results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
Mayor Ferraro noted that this public hearing if for an amendment to the annexation agreement 
to allow non-sales-tax-revenue-generating uses on Lot 10 of the commercial property in the 
Central Park Subdivision. 
William Shiner noted that he is present to answer any questions.  
Trustee Stubbs asked what tenants would be on Lot 10 and Mr. Shiner replied that this will be a 
10,000 sq. ft. multi-tenant retail building which still have to have final approval.  He also noted 
that Sherwin Williams paint will be anchoring the building, but other tenants have not yet been 
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signed.   He noted that he would guess that for the first generation tenants, it could be 75% 
retail. 
Mr. Breinig noted that the purpose of this is to take out the specific restriction that it only be 
retail, it could be a service use, it could be another use that would not generate sales tax.  
There were no comments or questions from those in attendance at the call for public hearing. 
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to close the public hearing.  The 
results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
CONSENT AGENDA:  
Trustee Saverino moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to establish a Consent Agenda 
for this meeting.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
Trustee Stubbs moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to put the following items on the 
Consent Agenda for this meeting.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
1. No Action required: Minor Modification to a PUD-860 ATR- BP 
2. No action required: Sign Code Variation- 105 Stark Drive 
3. From PC: Spec. Use Permit- Outdoor Activities/Operations-Ord. 2005-12-62 
4. Local Agency Agreement-Fed. Participation Lies Road resurfacing 
5. 2005 Flexible Pavement Proj.- Acceptance & final payment 
6. Analysis of Compensation Plan 
7. Ordinance 2005-12-63: Amend Traffic Code- Chap 8-Parking 
8. Ordinance 2005-12-64: Authorize Execution of 3rd amend. To Pasquinelli’s Central Park 
9. Regular Bills, Addendum Warrant of Bills 
 
Trustee Gieser moved and Trustee Stubbs made the second to approve the items placed on the 
Consent agenda by omnibus vote.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
The following is a brief description of those items on the Consent Agenda for this meeting. 
 
Spec. Use Permit- Outdoor Activities/Operations-Ord. 2005-12-62: 
At their meeting on November 28, 2005, the Combined Plan Commission/Zoning Board of 
Appeals recommended approval of a special use permit for outdoor activities and operations in 
accordance with staff recommendations.  The Board concurred with the recommendation and 
adopted Ordinance 2005-12-62, AN ORDINANCE GRANTING A SPECIAL USE FOR 
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OUTDOOR ACTIVITIES AND OPERATIONS – (VICTORY MOVERS, INC., 140 E. 
FULLERTON AVENUE). 
 
LOCAL AGENCY AGREEMENT-FED. PARTICIPATION LIES ROAD RESURFACING: 
The Board authorized the execution of an agreement with the Federal Highway Administration 
that establishes guidelines for the contract and funding of the project. A 
 
2005 Flexible Pavement Proj.- Acceptance & final payment: 
The Board accepted the public improvements for the 2005 Flexible Pavement Project and 
approved the final payment of $8,690.10 to Plote Construction, Inc.  
 
ANALYSIS OF COMPENSATION PLAN: 
The Board approved a contract for analysis of the Village’s Compensation Plan with Public 
Sector Personnel Consultants of Scottsdale, Arizona in an amount not to exceed $5,000 for total 
fixed costs.  Should the Board require a presentation of the project’s findings and 
recommendation any additional cost shall not exceed $1,500. 
 
ORDINANCE 2005-12-63: AMEND TRAFFIC CODE- CHAP. 8-PARKING: 
The Board adopted Ordinance 2005-12-63, AN ORDINANCE AMENDING CHAPTER 8, 
ARTICLE 6 OF THE CAROL STREAM TRAFFIC CODE – PARKING SCHEDULES – 
(PARKING RESTRICTIONS ALONG PRESIDENT STREET.) 
 
ORDINANCE 2005-12-64: AUTHORIZE EXECUTION OF 3RD AMEND. TO PASQUINELLI’S 
CENTRAL PARK: 
The Board adopted Ordinance 2005-12-64, AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE 
EXECUTION OF THE THIRD AMENDMENT TO AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT – 
(PASQUINELLI’S CENTRAL PARK SUBDIVISION, LOT 10). 
 
REGULAR BILLS, ADDENDUM WARRANT OF BILLS: 
The Board approved the payment of the Regular Bills in the amount of $116,132.70. 
The Board approved the payment of the Addendum Warrant of Bills in the amount of 
$587,378.77. 
 
REGULAR MEETING: 
 
Consideration of a request from Michael Weingrad of M&E Enterprises to grant an 
extension for executing Ordinances 2004-10-57 and 2004-10-58 for the property at 120 S. 
Gary Avenue. (for a proposed new car wash). 
 
Mr. Weingrad appeared before the Board and thanked the Board for their consideration.  He 
said that he is asking for an extension to allow this to move forward.  In response to the request 
for a copy of the contract and some information on the proposed new owners of the car wash, 
Mr. Weingrad said that he has brought the team of people that are responsible for that.   Jim 
Austin, Mark Austin & Debbie Austin will be the leading officers.  Dale Houston, a car wash 
owner for over 29 years will be a consultant and represents D&S car wash equipment.  Walter 
Haynes and Bernie Russell will also be consultants.  
Trustee Gieser asked if there will be someone in attendance at the car wash 24 hours a day, 12 
hours or how long.  It was stated that there will be a presence form 8 am to 6 pm and there will 
live video 24 hours a day.  Trustee Gieser said that his concern is that with self serve 
operations there is the tendency to have the property go down hill quickly.  Mr. Haynes, 
architect, said that these owners have committed to building a first class operation and they 
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also live nearby and anticipate being there on a regular basis.  There will be 24 hour a day live 
video.   
Trustee Stubbs said that he does not see anything different from what was discussed two 
weeks ago.  He said that he still questions as to whether this is the best use for this property.  
Mr. Haynes noted that the property has been on the market for several years  and it has only 
been this use that has promoted any interest in the property.  It has no entrance from North 
Avenue, only from Gary Avenue and the limited access would only be acceptable for this type 
of use.   
Trustee Saverino said that two weeks ago he voted no for approving the continuance to 
approve the extension, however, he went to look at the piece of property and now has to agree 
with proposal.  He said that he cannot think of another use that could to there that would make 
any sense.  His concern is whether someone will be there and asked if the video surveillance 
will be monitored?  Bernie Russell, said that the proposed system will have 8 to16 cameras that 
will broadcast to its own web site which can be accessed by any one having the correct 
password.  There can be hard drive storage for 45 to 60 days of activity from the motion-
activated cameras.  It was stated that on the auto cashier will have an auto-paging element that 
will dial out to the owner if there are problems.   
Trustee McCarthy asked if the landscaping area facing the hotel will be installed as noted in the 
agreement.   Mr. Glees responded to Mayor Ferraro’s question as to whether Don Oppermann 
had input on this during the Plan Commission hearing.  
Mayor Ferraro asked if it would be guaranteed that someone will be there from 8 am to 6 pm 
and was said that there would be.    He said that he agrees with Trustee Saverino’s comments 
on the use of the property.   
Trustee McCarthy moved and Trustee Gieser made the second to grant an extension to the 
execution of the agreement of development of the property to December 17, 2005.  The results 
of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser, Saverino and Mayor Ferraro 
 Nays:  1 Trustee Stubbs 
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan  
 
Proposal for Contractual Event Planning & Consulting Services for 2006 Town Center 
Events: 
 
Trustee Gieser asked if Mr. Onesti agrees with the time line provided by Staff and was told that 
he doe agree.  Mr. Onesti said that he is looking at different genres of music, different age 
groups, will try to go a little bit younger.  There will be something for the seniors, for the teens 
and a variety of genre and activities.  Mr. Onesti said that this first year has been an 
experience,  and commented that it is amazing to have a municipality that is so hands on.   He 
said that Joe Breinig and Mike Scaramella are unique. 
Trustee Gieser said that the Thursday night concerts will be as usual along with added 
activities.   Mr. Onesti said that he is into scheduling entertainment using the routing of the acts 
and will look for the best deals.   
Trustee Saverino said that last year was great and he had a suggestion for a new item for the 
upcoming year.  He said that the local car clubs are interested in getting a Corvette show 
during the meet in St Charles and if it can’t be a Thursday night he suggests that maybe there 
can be a special on a Friday and perhaps get a special entertainer for that extra night. 
Trustee McCarthy commented that so far everything was well put together.   
Trustee Gieser moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to approve the contract for 
event planning for the 2006 Town Center events.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
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 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
 
REPORT OF OFFICERS: 
Mayor Ferraro noted that he, Trustee McCarthy and Trustee Gieser will be in Charlotte, NC for 
a National League of Cities conference from Tuesday through Friday. 
Trustee McCarthy said that the tree lighting went great and he noted that Youth Council did a 
good job getting everyone to sing Christmas songs.  He asked everyone to drive safe all 
through the holidays. 
Trustee Saverino agreed that the Tree Lighting was great and he appreciates the Santa Hats 
that were given to the Trustees. 
Mayor Ferraro thanked all the Trustees and Staff for all of their work at the event. 
Trustee Stubbs commented that there was a good crowd for the Tree Lighting. 
Trustee Gieser agreed with the other comments and noted that the Town Center really looks 
great. 
Mr. Breinig noted that Flood Brothers will be sending out flyers in regard to the new recycling  
carts.  He said that they should provide more room for recyclables which helps everyone. 
At 9:07 p.m. Trustee Saverino moved and Trustee McCarthy made the second to adjourn to 
Executive Session to discuss personnel and pending litigation and to adjourn directly from that 
session without taking any action.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 
 Ayes:  4 Trustees McCarthy, Gieser. Saverino and Stubbs 
 Nays:  0        
 Absent: 2 Trustees Fenner and Shanahan 
 
 
      FOR THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES 
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REGULAR MEETING-PLAN COMMISSION/ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
GREGORY J. BIELAWSKI MUNICIPAL CENTER, CAROL STREAM, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS 
 
DECEMBER 12, 2005  
 
ALL MATTERS ON THE AGENDA MAY BE DISCUSSED, AMENDED AND ACTED UPON 
 
Chairman John Bentz called the Regular Meeting of the Combined Plan Commission / Zoning 
Board of Appeals to order at 7:30 p.m. and directed Recording Secretary Wynne Progar to call 
the roll. 
 Present: Commissioners Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen, Sutenbach and  
   Bentz 
 Absent: Commissioner Vora 
 Also Present: Village Planner Don Bastian and Recording Secretary Progar 
 
MINUTES:  
 
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Spink made the second to approve the 
Minutes of the Meeting of November 28, 2005 as presented.  The results of the roll call vote 
were: 
 Ayes:  6 Commissioners Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Vora  
 
PUBLIC HEARING: 
 
#04307: David Schonback, NE corner of St. Charles Road and Morton Road 
  Rezoning (Preannexation) 
   Continued from 10/24/05 meeting 
 
Mr. Bastian stated that the petitioner has asked for another continuance of the this case and 
after consulting with the Village Attorney it has been determined that since there have been 
numerous other requests to continue due to incomplete plans, a final 60 day continuance should 
be granted and if the submittal is not timely or complete at that time the matter should be 
withdrawn and the petitioner start the process all over again.   
Commissioner Hundhausen moved and Commissioner Weiss made the second to continue this 
matter one final time to February 13, 2006.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 Ayes:  6 Commissioners Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Vora  
 
 
#05060: Regency Centers, Heritage Plaza 
  Planned Unit Development – Amendment 
 
Mr. Bastian said that Tony Haslinger of Regency Centers has filed an application to amend the 
Planned Unit Development Plan for Heritage Plaza Shopping Center.  The request is for 
approval of an amended development plan for the southwestern area of the shopping center, to 
construct an additional 10,200 sq. ft. of inline space.  They are also working to prepare a revised 
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plan for the development of the remaining vacant land.   Regency Centers is in the process of 
responding to the most recent staff commentary letter, so it is appropriate to continue this matter 
to January 9, 2005 as requested.   
In response to questions, it was determined that no specific tenants for the inline shops have 
been identified and that Regency also must address all of the remaining land around the project 
on the PUD amendment plat.  
Commissioner Spink moved and Commissioner Michaelsen made the second to continue this 
matter to the meeting of January 9, 2006.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 Ayes:  6 Commissioners Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Vora  
 
At 7:45 p.m. Commissioner Spink moved to close the public hearing.  Commissioner 
Michaelsen made the second.  The results of the roll call vote were: 
 Ayes:  6 Commissioners Spink, Weiss, Michaelsen, Hundhausen,  
    Sutenbach and Bentz 
 Nays:  0 
 Absent: 1 Commissioner Vora  
 
NEW BUSINESS: 
 
Mr. Bastian invited the Commissioners to a Holiday celebration at the Holiday Inn immediately 
following this meeting.  He commented that since Chairman John Bentz has announced his 
resignation, he is also informing the Combined Board that this will be his last meeting as Village 
Planner as he has accepted another position outside of municipal government. 
Each Commissioner spoke of congratulations to Mr. Bastian and commended him on the 
excellent work he has done for the Commissioners with his excellent staff reports and 
recommendations.  He will be missed.  
 
At 7:50 p.m. Commissioner Sutenbach moved and Commissioner Spink made the second.  The 
motion passed by unanimous voice vote.   
 
 
 
     FOR THE COMBINED BOARD 
 
 
 





























































































































TO: 

FROM: 

DATE: 

RE: 

U i U a p ' ? f & d ~ ~  
Interdepartmental Memo 

Joe Breinig, Village Manager 

John A. Turner, Director of Public Works 

December 13, 2005 

Request to Purchase Two Plow Trucks 

The Public Works Department is anticipating the replacement of two of its large 
plow trucks in the forthcoming 2006-2007-budget year. Based upon 
information received from vendors, we are expecting a substantial increase in 
truck costs due to the volatile steel market, which has been noted on several of 
our previous quotations from truck vendors and equipment suppliers. For 
budget purposes, we had estimated a cost of $100,401 per truck. While we 
were checking our budget figures, we discovered that Prairie International 
Truck, Inc., who supplied trucks under the State bid last year, indicated that 
they could still supply 2005 cab and chassis at the same base cost we paid in 
2004 at State Bid prices. A surcharge of $375 is being applied over the base 
cab and chassis price; however, this brings the price to just over 1% of the cab 
and chassis price that we paid for our 2005 truck, which we ordered in 2004. 
We believe that this increase will be substantially below the cost of the 2006 
models, when they come on the State bid list, early in 2006. 

Inasmuch as large truck orders usually take 6-9 months to receive, it is 
requested that the formal bidding process be waived at this time, and we be 
allowed to order directly from Prairie International at a total truck cost of 
$9 1,8 15 per truck. The trucks would not be delivered until well after May 1st of 
2006 and would be purchased out of next year's budget. Prairie International 
Truck Inc. of Springfield, IL, has been the State of Illinois equipment provider 
on the State bid list for a number of years, and it is likely that they will be on 
the State Bid list in 2006, once this equipment is rebid. 

It is, therefore, recommended that two large plow/salting trucks be purchased 
from Prairie International Truck Inc. of Springfield, IL, in the amount of 
$183,630. 



r - . . 

PRAIRIE 1NTL.STATE OFFICE 

INTERNATIONAL NEW TRUCK PROPOSAL 
PER STA E OF I 1 # 1 1 

M\KE ~ c & ~ L ~ H E L L ~  
CONTACT NAME 

DATE 

~ I ~ I C L :  O C  &~DLs~Q&& SUBMITTED BY: CARL KEEHN 
BUYER INTERNATIONAL TRUCK & ENGINE CORP. 124 GGQZEVSKG Lu. CIO PRAIRIE INTL. TRUCKS, I N C ! ~ .  . 
ADDRESS 401 SOUTH DIRKSEN PARKWAY 
CAROL 5 7  R E ~ M .  ( L SPRINGFIELD, IL 62703 ' 
CITY, STATE, ZIP . PHONE 217-523-5631 FAX 523-0797 

d-30- $ 3 7 1 - u  L3o-  ~ C Z - ~ L S ~ ~  
PHONE 

9997 h e .  
[MONROE: RICK NAFZGER: 608-329-81811 - 4 5 . 9  -0 9 

TAX EXEMPT # COUNTY AIR RIDE CAB -- TINTED GLASS 

2066 INTL. M O M L  7400 4X2,160" WIB, 85" CA 
120,000 PSI FRAME, 2,654,400 R.B:M. 
14,000# FRONT AXLE & 14,000# SPF<INGS 
AIR BRAKES WIANTI-LOCK ABS 
BENDIX AD-IP AIR DRYER - DV2 DRAIN VALVE 
SINGLE AIR HORN FRAME MOUNTED 
13.2 cu. ft. AIR COMPRESSOR 
TRAILER BRAKE PACKAGE Wn-WAY SOCKET (ABS) 
18" STEERING WHEEL WKlLT 
FRAME MTD. VERTICAL EXHAUST PIPE 
145 AMP ALTERNATOR - ENGINE BLOCK HEATER 
CIRCUIT BREAKERS IN LIEU OF FUSES 
DAY TIME RUNNING LIGHTS 
WINTER-SUMMER AIR CLEANER VALVE 
1950 CCA BAllERIES -- COLD START AID 
ENGINE 225 hp DT466E HT GEARED @ 65 rnph 
3000 RDS BSPD. ALLISON AUTO TRANS., T-HANDLE 
19,000# REAR AXLE (6.83 GEAR) 
23,500 Ib. SPRINGS W14,500 Ib. OVERLOADS 
70 GAL. FUEL TANK, LEFT SIDE 
FUEL WATER SEPARATOR WMEATER 
WHEELS HUB PILOTED DISC 22.5 X 8.25 
12RZ2.5 16 PLY TIRES, GI59 FRONT 
11R22.5 14 PLY TIRES, G164 REAR 
HALDEX AUTOMATIC SLACK ADJ. 
OIL BATH FRONT & REAR SEALS 
STATIONARY FRONT GRILLE 
HARNESS FOR FRONT PLOW LIGHTS 
BODY BUILDER WIRING, BACK OF CAB 
POWDER COATED WHEELS. 
) T ( 7 l ' C 3 / 8 .  )OZ''C/A + 37e0 
2l ,om WahrG # 1 4 8 " ~  
F a o u r  FrmllE E U . )  148aQ 

AIR CONDITIONING - CIGAR LIGHTER 
HOUR METER. IN-DASH FILTER MINDER 
AMlFM WEATHER BAND RADIO 
HEATED MIRRORS, INTERM17TENT WIPERS 
AIR RlDE DRIVER SEAT WlARM REST 

63 FIXED PASSENGER SEAT (NO ARM REST) 

PLEASE CIRCLE COLOR: 
STATE ORANGE, OMAHA ORANGE, 
RED.. WHITE SCHOOL BUS YELLOW, 
ULUC Q G R m  ( (5047). BLUE MET. (6E12) 

CAB a CHASSIS PRICE ~ . ~ a e . o o > ~  ,13,7~q 
SURCHARGE 6375.00 
MONROE BODY 
TOTAL 

SALES PRICE S 43.7- flfl 

OPTIONS 
BODY PRICE S 
TOTAL PRlCE S 
TRADE $ 

FREIGHT 
NET TOTAL 

ALL PRICES F.O.B. SPRINGFIELD, 11. SALES TAX 
FEDERAL TAX. LICENSE, 8 TITLE NOT INCLUDED. 

CHASSIS OPTlONS ON REQUEST 

E FLEET SALES MGR. SIGNATURE OF BUYER 











 

ORDINANCE NO.     
 

AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION 
OF AN ANNEXATION AGREEMENT 

(LAKEWOOD AT KLEIN CREEK SUBDIVISION) 
 

 WHEREAS, Lakewood Homes, Inc. is the record owner of property located on 

the north side of North Avenue, approximately 1,250 feet west of Gary Avenue, in 

unincorporated DuPage County, Illinois, such property being legally described in the 

Annexation Agreement, has petitioned the Village of Carol Stream to annex that 

property to the Village; and 

 WHEREAS, the Village Board of Trustees, pursuant to proper legal notices, has 

held a public hearing regarding the annexation of this property; and 

 WHEREAS, an annexation agreement has been drafted and found acceptable by 

the parties thereto. 

 NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT ORDAINED BY THE MAYOR AND BOARD OF 

TRUSTEES OF THE VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM, DUPAGE COUNTY, ILLINOIS, IN 

THE EXERCISE OF ITS HOME RULE POWERS, as follows: 

 SECTION 1: That the Mayor and Village Clerk are hereby authorized to execute 

an annexation agreement regarding the annexation of the 59.2-acre site located on the 

north side of North Avenue, approximately 1,250 feet west of Gary Avenue, legally 

described in the Annexation Agreement, appended to and made a part of this 

Ordinance as Appendix A. 

 SECTION 2: This Ordinance shall be in full force and effect from and after its 

passage, approval and publication in pamphlet form as provided by law. 

  PASSED AND APPROVED THIS 19TH OF DECEMBER 2005. 

  AYES:  
  
  NAYS: 
   
  ABSENT:  
     



 

            
     Ross Ferraro, Mayor  
ATTEST: 
    
Janice Koester, Village Clerk 













































































































































































































 

 
 



 

 















































Village of Carol Stream  
Interdepartmental Memo 

 
 
          
TO:   Mayor and Trustees 
 
FROM:   Joseph E. Breinig, Village Manager 
 
DATE:  December 14, 2005 
 
RE:   Parking – Commerce Drive 
 
 
 Earlier this year Robert Kleckner, President/Owner of AFI Industries, 475 East 
Kehoe contacted the Village with concerns about trucks parked for extended periods of 
time on Commerce Drive.  The attached map shows the area.  A copy of Mr. Kleckner’s 
e-mail from May 26, 2005 outlining his concerns has also been attached.  
 
 At the time the matter was referred to the Police Department.  The attached 
report provides their findings.  The vehicles were investigated and determined not to be 
in violation.  There are currently no parking restrictions on Commerce Drive. 
 
 One of Mr. Kleckner’s concerns relates to overnight parking on street.  The 
Village has a general rule prohibiting parking on any street between the hours of 2:00 
a.m. and 5 a.m. on any day.  This restriction has been liberally enforced in industrial 
parks.  Businesses routinely have delivery vehicles arrive and park overnight waiting 
for the start of the business day.  This accommodation has been good for the local 
business community and has not caused a problem or resulted in a complaint until 
now.  Strict proactive enforcement of the parking restriction will likely have an adverse 
affect upon the business community.  Staff believes enforcement as legitimate 
problems arise is appropriate. 
 
 On Friday, December 9, 2005 Mr. Kleckner again contacted the Village with 
concerns about trucks parked on Commerce.  That morning Chief Willing and I 
immediately investigated the matter.  Two moving vans were parked on the street.  
One had snow accumulated on the cab from the snowfall the evening before.  We went 
to McCollister directly across the street on Kehoe from AFI.  The manager indicated 
that he would attempt to address the matter, and added that the truck with snow on it 
was independently owned and was not controlled by McCollister.  The manager 
advised that he had posted a notice advising their employees of the overnight parking 
prohibition and added that the overnight parking came from independent truckers he 
had no control over.  The manager was successful in ultimately getting the snow-
covered vehicle removed.  Chief Willing and I spoke with the truck’s owner and he 
advised that he had parked the truck there because he did not have another choice.  
We advised that was unacceptable and could result in being towed.  McCollister has 
advised that they have sufficient space to store their trucks on site at either their 
Fullerton or Kehoe locations.  Their vehicles utilize Commerce temporarily for staging 



as any of a number of businesses can and do in any of our industrial parks. To date, 
McCollister has been very cooperative. 
 
 On Wednesday, December 14, 2005 an e-mail from Mr. Kleckner advised that a 
truck was parked on Commerce for three days.  Upon investigation it was learned that 
the truck belonged to an independent owner.  McCollister again attempted to contact 
the owner.  The McCollister manager indicated that the truc was removed for most of 
the day of Tuesday.  Attached you will find photographs of the conditions on 
Commerce on December 14.  The truck mentioned in Mr. Kleckner’s e-mail is the one 
mid-block.  Our investigation did not reveal the visibility or safety problems raised by 
Mr. Kleckner.   
 
 Mr. Kleckner has suggested parking restrictions or prohibition on Commerce 
Drive.  Letters were sent in an effort to determine the impact these regulations would 
have upon Commerce Drive businesses.   Staff is awaiting their responses and 
recommends deferring any action until responses are received.  
 
 Staff finds Mr. Kleckner’s concerns break down into two issues: 
 

1. Parking of vehicles on street at any time of day. 
 

2. Overnight parking. 
 
As indicated, we are attempting to obtain information on any impact parking 
restrictions will have on other Commerce businesses.  Any new parking 
restrictions will need to be uniformly applied.  The overnight parking problem 
seems to be caused by out-of-town owner/operators beyond McCollister’s 
control.  Knowing this, enforcement can be pursued, but it is important to note 
that parking tickets may have limited impact upon an out-of-state trucker.  
This problem seems to require a solution beyond signs limiting parking.  These 
truckers will likely find another nearby location without parking restrictions.  
The Police Department has begun ticketing these vehicles for overnight parking, 
but it will take some time to determine the effect.  It should be noted that a 
vehicle could get a ticket for overnight parking and be legally parked in the 
same location during the day.   
 
 Mr. Kleckner has requested the opportunity to address the Village Board 
at the December 19 meeting.  This matter has been placed upon the agenda to 
allow a discussion of parking restrictions on Commerce Drive.  
 
 
Attachments 
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Village of Carol Stream  
INTER-DEPARTMENTAL MEMO 

 
 

TO:  Mayor and Trustees 

FROM: Robert Mellor, Assistant Village Manager  
 
DATE: December 16, 2005 
 
RE:  Village Manager Employment Agreement 
 
One of the items on your agenda for Monday night’s Board meeting is the employment 
agreement for the Village Manager. The current employment agreement for the Village Manager 
is set to expire on December 31, 2005. The Village Attorney was directed to prepare an updated 
agreement for the Village Board’s consideration at your December 19, 2005 meeting. We have 
yet to receive the agreement from the Village Attorney but expect to have it for you on Monday 
night. 
 
Cc: Joseph E. Breinig, Village Manager 































































Village of Carol Stream 
INTER-DEPARTMENTAL MEMO 

 
 
TO:  Mayor & Trustees 
 
FROM: Joseph E. Breinig, Village Manager 
 
DATE: December 13, 2005 
 
RE:  January Meeting Dates 
 
 
The date of the first regularly scheduled meeting in January 2006 would 
normally be Monday, January 2.  This is the date the Village Hall will be closed 
in observance of New Year’s Day.  Staff recommends moving the meeting date 
to Tuesday, January 3. 
 
The date of the second regularly scheduled meeting would normally be 
Monday, January 16.  This is the date that many elected officials and staff 
members participate in the annual observance of Martin Luther King’s birth 
sponsored by the Outreach Community Center.  Rescheduling the second 
meeting of January to Tuesday, January 17 would allow those officials to fully 
participate in the celebration. 
 
If the Village Board concurs with moving the January meeting dates to 
Tuesday, January 3 and Tuesday, January 17, an announcement of the 
changes will need to be made as well as a vote taken. 
 
 



VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM
BALANCE SHEET

November 30, 2005

FUND CASH INVESTMENTS OTHER ASSETS TOTAL ASSETS LIABILITIES ADJ.FUND BAL. LIAB. & EQUITY

GENERAL CORPORATE 1,362,133.28 14,853,180.25 2,089,784.36 18,305,097.89 3,080,554.35 15,224,543.54 18,305,097.89
WATER & SEWER 1,195,250.40 9,614,461.23 48,744,744.89 59,554,456.52 6,400,930.30 53,153,526.22 59,554,456.52
MOTOR FUEL TAX 19,998.71 2,432,932.24 18,861.33 2,471,792.28 11,690.10 2,460,102.18 2,471,792.28
CIVIC ENHANCEMENT FUND 133,445.32 333.90 0.00 133,779.22 37.46 133,741.76 133,779.22
GENERAL CORPORATE - CIP 14,008,882.72 14,008,882.72 133,267.62 13,875,615.10 14,008,882.72
GENEVA CROSSING - TIF* 919,917.54 0.00 0.00 919,917.54 0.00 919,917.54 919,917.54

       
TOTAL 3,630,745.25 40,909,790.34 50,853,390.58 95,393,926.17 9,626,479.83 85,767,446.34 95,393,926.17

*  Funds invested in American National Bank money market fund.



VILLAGE OF CAROL STREAM
REVENUE / EXPENDITURE STATEMENT

FOR 7 MONTHS  ENDED NOVEMBER 30, 2005

REVENUE EXPENDITURES NET MONTHLY
FUND BUDGET MONTH Y.T.D. BUDGET MONTH Y.T.D. REV.- EXPEND.

GENERAL CORPORATE 33,553,552 1,416,274.14 9,944,369.21 33,239,366 1,252,930.10 24,071,413.30 163,344.04
WATER & SEWER O/M 9,043,280 650,304.54 5,153,386.93 7,880,450 532,113.29 3,670,068.99 118,191.25
MOTOR FUEL TAX 2,030,890 105,116.69 650,540.75 1,274,890 10,694.97 980,845.75 94,421.72
CIVIC ENHANCEMENT FUND 300,917 26,971.71 226,323.80 300,917 19,975.88 213,442.82 6,995.83
GENERAL CORPORATE - CIP 855,097 36,461.34 14,156,592.49 855,097 7,409.77 280,977.39 29,051.57
GENEVA CROSSING - TIF 4,791,086 56,521.19 4,682,682.03 4,937,962 0.00 4,777,875.72 56,521.19

      
TOTAL 50,574,822.00 2,291,649.61 34,813,895.21 48,488,682.00 1,823,124.01 33,994,623.97 468,525.60

                          FISCAL BASIS
EARNED/MONTH EARNED/YEAR-TO-DATE

2004-05 2005-06 2004-05 2005-06 COLLECTIONS
     

SALES TAX 456,431.07 500,142.50 1,962,859.92 1,979,013.60 AUG  2005
HOME RULE SALES TAX 153,523.55 177,664.49 636,934.03 712,840.44 AUG  2005
UTILITY TAX - COM ED  144,558.59 147,890.64 944,699.52 1,041,261.51 OCT 2005
UTILITY TAX - TELECOM. 195,092.19 165,859.05 655,456.63 690,068.29 AUG  2005
USE TAX -NATURAL GAS 26,353.72 22,108.79 137,202.06 125,579.83 OCT  2005
INCOME TAX (1) 260,246.35 0.00 847,057.25 651,812.60 AUG 2005

BILLINGS/MONTH BILLINGS/YEAR-TO-DATE
2004-05 2005-06 2004-05 2005-06

    
WATER 304,624.20 349,022.87 2,555,506.74 2,715,763.72
SEWER 169,024.65 219,769.95 1,430,237.45 1,776,183.65

CASH RECEIPTS/MONTH CASH RECEIPTS/YEAR-TO-DATE
2004-05 2005-06 2004-05 2005-06

    
WATER & SEWER 585,779.83 608,211.06 4,137,186.35 4,432,423.50

*  Not a complete year.
(1)  Income Tax receipts 
from the State were not 
received in November

The Village is on an accrual basis of accounting and financial reporting.  This report is for ease of understanding, on a cash basis, which 
recognizes revenues when collected and expenditures when made.  
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